STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON

WEDNESDAY 16TH AUGUST 2018 AT 7.30PM

IN THE VILLAGE HALL

Present





In Attendance

Mrs M Shaw (Chair)




Dr J. Cordwell (County Councillor)

Ms T. Chinn (Parish Councillor)




Ms K. Hudson  (Parish Councillor)




Mrs N. Bradley (Clerk)

Ms S. Guy (Parish Councillor)

Mrs Shaw opened the meeting and welcomed Dr Cordwell.

1)  Apologies
Mr C. Snellock (Parish Councillor)

Mr G. Butcher (District Councillor)

Ms C. Braun (District Councillor)


Mr K. Tucker (District Councillor)

2)  DPI Declarations and Dispensations
There were no declarations.

3)  Minutes of the  Meeting Held on 28th June 2018
Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Ms Chinn, seconded by Ms Hudson and carried unanimously. They were were duly accepted and signed.(134/18)
4) Matters Arising From the Minutes
    -  The issue of the SSSI is ongoing. Ms Hudson has spoken to Chris Wiltshire who is going to write to 
      

        Natural England and she will also ask for the matter to be included on the agenda of the next 
  
       

        Stinchcombe Hill Trust meeting. Ms Hudson and Mr Snellock are also going to met on the Hill to 
    

        inspect the area. Action Ms Hudson and Mr Snellock (135/18)

5)  Reports by County and District Councillors
Cllr Cordwell's report is attached. (136/18)
Cllr Cordwell has also followed up a query about establishing Church Lane as an officially named road. Mrs Shaw and the Clerk will follow this up. Action Mrs Shaw and Clerk (136/18)
Cllr Braun's report is attached. (137/18)
6)  Planning Matters
      Decided Since Last Meeting
     -  S.17/2448, The Bungalow Taits Hill, discharge of condition 2 (Roofing Material & Wall Cladding  

         Material). Permission (138/18)
     -  S.18/1129 , The Paddocks  Wick Lane, detached garage and games room. Permission (139/18)
      - S.18/0999, Barn At Taits Hill, Conversion of agricultural barn to two residential  dwellings.   

         Refusal (140/18) 
    Still undecided
     - S.18/1104, Drakestone House, change of use for erection of events marquee from 1st May - 31st  

       September annually. It was agreed to post a comment that the Council would support the application  

       but would like the marquee to be fitted with a noise-limiting device.  Action Clerk (141/18) 
7)  Footpaths and Rights of Way
Ms Chinn pointed out that the footpath past Drakestone Cottage is blocked as the field has been planted with maize and Mrs Shaw reported a shaky stile between two fields beyond the Rugby Club.(142/18)  
8)  Highways
Surface dressing of The Avenue is scheduled for 30th August.  (143/18)   
9) Facilities
Ms Guy has obtained gold paint for the phone box and painting should be completed shortly. Ms Chinn has made enquiries about name panels and prices range from £67.50 (white acrylic) to £198 (glass) for three panels. The Clerk will make enquiries of Cam PC regarding their suppliers before a final decision is made. Action Ms Guy and Clerk (144/18)
10) Community Safety
There are no new issues regarding community safety.
11) Correspondence
There was no correspondence.
12) Financial Matters
The Statement of Payments and Receipts was signed by Mrs Shaw and Ms Guy. (145/18) 
Authorisation of payments of £350.00 for painting the phone box and £288.75 for the Clerk's salary was proposed by Mrs Shaw, seconded by Ms Hudson and carried unanimously. (146/18) 
13) Councillors' Reports
Ms Chinn asked if the Council would be willing to fund a proper stand for the poppy wreath on the War Memorial in commemoration of the centenary of the end of WWI. This was agreed in principal subject to costing. Ms Chinn will make further enquiries. (147/18) 
15) Data Protection
In Mr Snellock's absence, discussion was delayed until the next meeting. (148/18) 
A recent concern about a reference in an email from a resident to an individual's health was discussed. It was agreed that as the individual was not identified in the email, this did not constitute a breach of GDPR. (149/18) 
15) Land Behind Village Hall
It is understood that the land behind the Village Hall will shortly be for sale and the suggestion has been put forward that a part of it might be obtained to extend the Hall's outdoor area for extra parking, erection of marquees etc. 

Mrs Shaw has discussed the possibility with Simon Bilous who says that he Rugby Club has registered an interest in the land and, if successful, would be happy to come to an agreement with the PC and VH to transfer a small part.

Ms Guy has been in touch with GCC abut registering an interest and will continue to follow this up.  Ms Hudson agreed to look into possible impact on the AONB and to obtaining permission for change of use. Cllr Cordwell felt that the latter should not present a problem as additional parking would be served by the existing access. Action Ms Guy and Ms Hudson. (150/18)
It was generally agreed that this would be a desirable course but that neither the PC nor VH is able deal with it and that it would only be feasible if a working party of interested residents is willing to take on the paperwork, fundraising etc. To this end it was agreed to hold a public meeting on Tuesday 4th September, subject to establishing that this is convenient for those residents who have put forward the suggestion which Mrs Shaw will check. Action Mrs Shaw (151/18)
15) Items for Website
The Clerk will forward information about the surfacing of The Avenue and the public meeting about the land behind the Village Hall for publication via the website and Enews. Action Clerk. (152/18)
17) Dates of Next Meetings
Wed 10th October 7.30pm

Wed 5th December 7.00pm

Wed 23rd January 7.30pm

The meeting closed at 8.30pm.

Report on County Council Matters to Stinchcombe Parish Council 

16th August 2018
Chief Fire Officer
As you may well be aware, the Chief Fire Officer has resigned. There is an ongoing audit investigation. The police have also become involved. County Council members and officers have been strongly advised not to comment on this at present as it could prejudice the process.  The Police and Crime Commissioner appears to have seen this as an opportunity to relaunch his bid to take over the fire & rescue service.

Public Rights of Way DMMO (Definitive Map Modification Orders)
With the introduction of GDPR it has been necessary to amend the Public Path Evidence Form and the User Evidence Statement. The final wording of the latter has yet to be finalised, but it will make it clear that the information given in the statement cannot be treated as confidential.


Across both documents the opportunity has been taken to ask for more informative responses including how often people have used the route and by what means and what for, features and obstructions observed and whether their use was challenged.
 
Javelin Park Incinerator (update)
Following Freedom of Information requests, the Information Commissioner has ruled that some parts of a previously redacted report must be shown to the public by the middle of July this year. This is something opposition councillors have long argued should be done. The information released would include 

- the price per tonne agreed with Urbaser Balfour Beatty (UBB);

- the price to third parties of electricity generated by the incinerator;

- the price to all parties for gate fees.
The County Council is appealing on parts of this.
https://ico.org.uk/media/action-weve-taken/decision-notices/2018/2259184/fer0682654.pdf
John Cordwell
(GDPR health warning:) If you no longer wish to receive this report please let me know.
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July 2018
Summary of SDC Wotton Ward Councillors’ Council meetings and local business. 
1. Community Governance Review 
It was agreed at the Council meeting on 19 July to undertake a Community Governance Review before the next scheduled local elections in May 2020. A small number of parish and town councils (including Wotton) are expected to be considered for changes.  In the debate, councillors paid tribute to parish and town councillors, and all the work they do for their communities.  The timescale indicates that a consultation with Parish and Town Councils will start in early September.  

The reasons for undertaking the review are: 

· Recommendation that the local government arrangements are reviewed every 10 to 15 years. SDC has not conducted a review for the whole District for over 10 years

· In response to suggestions made by some parish/town councils (given population changes and shifts in ‘natural settlements’ caused by new development), and 

· Due to changes made to parish warding arrangements as part of the District Ward Review conducted by the Local Government Boundary Commission of which changes came into effect in 2016.  This issue is noted as relevant to four parishes: Wotton-under-Edge, Cam, Stonehouse and Stroud Town.  This will include looking at whether ward and parish boundaries should be aligned.  

This Community Governance Review (CGR) will enable SDC to consider what changes, if any, are needed to the existing arrangements, in order to ensure that: Parish governance within the District is robust, representative and able to meet new challenges; that there is clarity and transparency to the areas that parish/town councils represent and that the electoral arrangements of parishes are appropriate, equitable and readily understood by their electorates. 
Issues that can be considered in the Community Governance Review include whether to: 

· Abolish or create a new parish (this may be where an area is not currently parished, or as a result of bringing together two or more existing parishes); 

· Alter the boundary or warding arrangements of one or more existing parishes; 

· Bring a number of parishes together as a grouped parish council; and 

· Alter the number of seats on an existing parish council

To note: there is no requirement to change existing arrangements within parishes if it is felt that they are fit for purpose.

Indicative Timeline for Community Governance Review 
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Dates

Commencement of CGR — Terms of
Reference published

3 September 2018

Initial consultation stage

3 September — 26
November 2018

Draft recommendations prepared

December — February 2018

Draft recommendations published

1 March 2019

Consultation on draft
recommendations

18 February — 6 May 2019

Final recommendations prepared

May — June 2019

Final Recommendations considered
and approved by full Council

18 July 2019

Community Governance Order(s)
made

August — October 2019

New community governance
arrangements come into force

May 2020 local council
elections






A table in the papers provides outline information for the 52 Town and Parish Councils across the district, including the wards and number of councillors (link). 

Additional documents can be found on the website – item 7 on the agenda (link)

2. Car parking charges 
The consultation on proposals to introduce car parking charges closed on 29 July (see car parking review).  Officers are now reviewing all the responses and preparing a report for councillors to consider in September / October.  The Leader, Cllr Cornell, announced at the Council meeting on 19 July that a decision on the proposals to introduction of car parking charges would go to Full Council, rather than the Strategy & Resources Committee for a final decision.  

3. New Chief Executive for SDC
Interviews were held for the Chief Executive Officer position on 31 July and 1 August. The Current CEO, David Hagg, will retire on 5 October. The interview Panel, Councillors and staff had the opportunity to meet and hear from the 5 down-selected candidates on day 1 and the interview panel (including Cllr Tucker) made a decision on day 2 from the 3 carried forward. Subject to suitable references, the recommendation will go forward for approval at the Full Council meeting on 9 August.  

4. Wotton development – Development Control Committee 
On 24 July DCC discussed the proposal for a new 80 space car park on Symn Lane and 12 houses.  Opinions were divided on this issue, with the Committee narrowly voting in favour of the development (5-4).  Management arrangements and planning conditions are still to be confirmed. 
5. Single Use Plastics 
Cllr Braun provided an update to the Strategy & Resources Committee on the proposals to reduce single use plastic across Stroud District.  It’s been agreed that SDC will seek to work with community groups – including parish and town councils, the Refill Project and the Transition Stroud Action Group, ‘Stroud Valleys Action on Plastic’. We also intend to promote the plastic free work to schools and other community groups.  Some of this work is dependent on external funding which is likely to be decided in the autumn.   For further information see the ‘Plastic Free Community’ toolkit. 

Strategy & Resources Committee (12 July)
· Sub Rooms: The final arrangements for the transfer of the Sub Rooms from SDC to Stroud Town Council (STC) have been agreed and signatures on contracts will be signed shortly. STC will buy the Sub Rooms for £1 and SDC will repair the roof before 1 April 2019, the handover date. SDC will also support it with a £230k grant to help with the transition during 2019 to 20, beyond which SDC will have no further financial involvement. 

Cllr Tucker sits on a Task & Finish Group that is looking at the future and options for the Tourist Information Centre (TIC), which is currently located in the Sub Rooms. STC have stated that their re-generation plans for the Sub Rooms do not provide for a TIC and that they do not wish to host a ‘regional’ tourist office elsewhere in Stroud. Meetings continue to reach a compromise.
· Capital projects: The potential development of Brimscombe Port continues well, with tentative agreements from Glos Highways on access problems and the Environment Agency, regarding flood alleviation. Engineering surveys, to view design solutions for the passage of both the river and the canal though the site, have been completed by consultants and ways of overcoming the infrastructure problems presented. 
Meetings attended by Cllr Tucker during July:
· NNPC (1 July)

· Meeting with SDC Alliance Group Leaders (2 July) 

· Planning Review Panel (10 July)

· Strategy & Resources Committee (12 July)

· Meeting with SDC Alliance Group Leaders (16 July)

· Stroud District Full Council meeting (19 July)

· Meeting with David Drew MP (20 July)

· Meeting with Sir Geoffrey Clifton-Brown (and canal trip!) (20 July)

· SDC meeting on Car Park charges (24 July)

· Interview Panel meeting for CEO replacement (24 July)

· Monthly Meeting with CEO (30 July)

· New Chief Executive Officer candidates’ presentations and interviews (31 July)
  Meetings attended by Cllr Butcher during July:
· North Nibley Parish Council meeting (1 July)

· National Democracy Week talk at Stratford Park
· Stroud District Full Council meeting (19 July)

· Development Control Committee (24 July)

· Wotton Town Council Meeting (16 July)

Meetings attended by Cllr Braun during July:  
· Task & Finish Group Meetings on Single Use Plastics (9 July & 23 July) 

· Wotton in Bloom judging day (5 July)

· Strategy & Resources Committee (12 July)

· Housing Committee Visioning Day (13 July)

· Wotton Town Council Meeting (16 July)

· Stroud District Full Council meeting (19 July)

· Bearlands Site Visit (20 July)

· Development Control Committee (24 July)

· Charfield Stakeholder Liaison Group meeting / Greenway Group (25 July)

· New Chief Executive Officer candidates’ presentations (31 July)
